

Study Shows Antipsychotics Given to Elderly Impacts Immune System & Health

Nursing home residents are at risk of Covid-19 yet are prescribed antipsychotics researchers say may adversely affect their immune system.

LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA, UNITED STATES, March 17, 2020 /EINPresswire.com/ -- Mental health industry watchdog, Citizens Commission on Human Rights (CCHR) has cautioned against loosening federal oversight of nursing homes, as proposed by the Administration. The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, which regulates nursing homes, could loosen strict federal oversight of the industry and has already reduced the fines paid by homes that violate rules.[1] But CCHR says that the elderly in nursing homes are excessively drugged with antipsychotics and cites researchers at



Nursing home residents are at risk of Covid-19 yet are prescribed antipsychotics that researchers say may adversely affect their immune system that fights off infections.

the University of New England recently finding these drugs may impact elderly immune systems, making it difficult for them to fight off infections.[2] CCHR wants greater not less vigilance over the care of this vulnerable population. As a recent Stat News article reported, "The new coronavirus is not an equal-opportunity killer: Being elderly and having other illnesses, greatly

٢

There should be stringent monitoring of antipsychotics prescribed to the elderly to ensure they are not put at further risk of the virus." *CCHR International* increases the risk of dying from the disease the virus causes, Covid-19."[3]

CCHR says there should be stringent monitoring of antipsychotics prescribed the elderly to ensure they are not put at further risk of the virus. A 2018 Human Rights Watch report said more than 179,000 people, mostly with dementia, in American nursing homes receive potentially dangerous antipsychotics.[4]

The Center for Medicare Advocacy reports, "Sadly, and too often, nursing homes use these drugs as a way of chemically restraining residents exhibiting the behavioral symptoms of dementia, despite the Food and Drug Administration's (FDA) 'black box' warning against using antipsychotic drugs on elderly patients with dementia."[5]

In contrast to loosening regulations that may monitor the use of antipsychotics in the elderly and protect them, CMS said it is ordering health officials to focus on infection-control practices at nursing homes, particularly those where coronavirus infections have been identified among patients or in the community. This comes after the deaths of five people who had lived at Life Care Center of Kirkland, Washington. They all had contracted COVID-19, a respiratory illness

caused by the new coronavirus.[6]

Of the 17 deaths confirmed by King County officials, 16 were linked to center.[7]

It is unknown whether any of these people were taking antipsychotics or other psychotropic drugs. But the much needed oversight of infection control practices should also include whether antipsychotics are making the elderly more susceptible to such infections.

In the recent study, researchers showed that an antipsychotic infiltrated bone marrow in concentrations higher than found in the bloodstream. The bone marrow is where most of the immune system cells are born, develop and mature and, thus, the immune system may get compromised.[8]

In February 2020, in a first-of-its-kind study using advanced brain imaging techniques, a commonly used antipsychotic drug was also associated with potentially adverse changes in brain structure. The study, conducted across several North American centers, and published in JAMA Psychiatry, reported: "With the increased off-label prescribing of antipsychotic medications, especially in children and the elderly, our findings support a reexamination of the risks and benefits."[9]

Already, nursing homes have received more than 7,000 citations for violations of the Nursing Home Reform Act of 1987 related to antipsychotic drugs over more than three years.[10] But this could be compromised by proposed less oversight. CCHR says the last thing needed is to loosen controls, especially in light of the drugs' potential impact on immune systems.[11] Federal law prohibits the use of antipsychotics and other psychoactive drugs for the convenience of staff, often called "chemical restraint,"[12] another reason CCHR wants to ensure no leniency in elderly treatment oversight. Watch CCHR's video <u>"Psychiatric Abuse of the Elderly" here</u>.

CCHR is also concerned by figures released by Medicare, the primary source of insurance coverage for individuals over the age of 65 that show more than 128,000 electroshock treatments were delivered in one year. Ethical Human Psychology and Psychiatry reported "ECT is especially devastating to the vulnerable brain and body of the elderly....As would be predicted based on the fragility of the older brain, ECT causes more severe brain dysfunction in the elderly."[13] The group has an <u>online petition calling for a ban on electroshock</u>.

Powerful antipsychotic drugs, acting alone and in interaction with other drugs or combined with ECT, have a long list of common side effects — including tremors, anxiety, confusion, insomnia, immobility, delirium, kidney and heart failure, and violent behavior. Another common effect, over-sedation, often greatly increases the risks of falls and fractures. In some diagnosed with Alzheimer's and dementia, psychoactive drugs can even cause death.[14]

Older generations face a potentially life-threatening risk if infected with the novel coronavirus, which has caused deaths of 60-plus-year-olds stretching across the cities of China, Italy and now the U.S.[15] CCHR wants to ensure that they are not further predisposed to this with weakened immune systems that antipsychotics may cause. Any health oversight of nursing homes should also take this into account, it says.

CCHR is the mental health watchdog responsible for more than 180 laws that now protect patients from damaging practices. DONATE to support its work here: <u>https://www.cchrint.org/cchrint-donate/</u>

References:

[1] "Feds Would Expand Use of Drugs Criticized in Vermont Eldercare Lawsuit," Seven Days, 3 Dec. 2019, https://www.sevendaysvt.com/OffMessage/archives/2019/12/03/feds-would-expand-use-of-

drugs-criticized-in-vermont-eldercare-lawsuit

[2] "New study shows antipsychotic drugs can suppress the immune system," UNE News (University of New England), 14 Aug. 2019, <u>https://www.une.edu/news/2019/new-study-shows-antipsychotic-drugs-can-suppress-immune-system</u>

[3] Sharon Begley, "Who is getting sick, and how sick? A breakdown of coronavirus risk by demographic factors," Stat News, 3 Mar. 2020, <u>https://www.statnews.com/2020/03/03/who-is-getting-sick-and-how-sick-a-breakdown-of-coronavirus-risk-by-demographic-factors/</u>

[4] <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/02/05/they-want-docile/how-nursing-homes-united-states-overmedicate-people-dementia</u>

[5] <u>https://www.medicareadvocacy.org/stop-drugging-nursing-home-residents-without-their-written-consent/</u>

[6] "Trump Administration Announces New Scrutiny of Nursing Homes," NPR, 5 Mar. 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/03/05/812359226/trump-administration-announces-new-scrutiny-of-nursing-homes</u>

[7] <u>https://www.kiro7.com/news/local/feds-investigating-kirkland-nursing-facility-center-coronavirus-outbreak/TZZKNZ5CZVCAVHXF5WT5P6JO6A/</u>

[8] Op. cit., UNE News

[9] "Anti-psychotic Drugs Linked to Adverse Brain Structure Changes," Neuroscience News & Research, 27 Feb. 2020, <u>https://www.technologynetworks.com/neuroscience/news/anti-psychotic-drugs-linked-to-adverse-brain-structure-changes-331402</u> <u>https://www.technologynetworks.com/neuroscience/news/anti-psychotic-drugs-linked-to-adverse-brain-structure-changes-331402</u>

[10] "Nursing Homes in the U.S. Are Drugging Elderly Residents with Dangerous Antipsychotics," Newsweek, 5 Feb. 2018, <u>https://www.newsweek.com/nursing-homes-drugging-elderly-residents-dangerous-antipsychotics-799680</u>

[11] "The antipsychotic medication, risperidone, causes global immunosuppression in healthy mice,"PLoS One, 2019; 14(6): e0218937, 26 Jun. 2019, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6594635/</u>

[12] <u>https://www.cchrint.org/2017/06/21/protectelderyfromdrugsandelectroshock/#_edn5</u> citing: <u>http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2014/12/08/368524824/old-and-overmedicated-the-</u><u>real-drug-problem-in-nursing-homes</u>; 42 C.F.R. PART 483—REQUIREMENTS FOR STATES AND LONG TERM CARE FACILITIES Title 42 – Public Health

[13] "The FDA Should Test the Safety of ECT Machines," Ethical Human Psychology and Psychiatry, Volume 12, Number 2, 2010, <u>http://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/springer/ehpp/2010/00000012/00000002/</u> art00007?crawler=true

[14] "Nursing Home Residents With Alzheimer's: Drugged to Death?," Senior Care Advice, 4 Nov. 2016, <u>https://seniorcareadvice.com/nursing-home-residents-with-alzheimers-drugged-to-death.htm</u>.

[15] "Seniors are the most vulnerable to coronavirus. You can help protect them," Washington Post, 11 Mar. 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/03/11/coronavirus-seniors-help/</u>

Amber Rauscher Citizens Commission on Human Rights +1 323-467-4242 email us here Visit us on social media: Facebook Twitter

This press release can be viewed online at: http://www.einpresswire.com

Disclaimer: If you have any questions regarding information in this press release please contact the company listed in the press release. Please do not contact EIN Presswire. We will be unable to assist you with your inquiry. EIN Presswire disclaims any content contained in these releases. © 1995-2020 IPD Group, Inc. All Right Reserved.